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Old Saybrook Planning Commission

Meeting Minutes of January 8, 2003


I. CALL TO ORDER:  Chairman Judith Gallicchio called the meeting to order at 7:36 p.m.
II. ROLL CALL

Attendant Members



Absent Members

Judith Gallicchio, Chairman


Richard Tietjen, Alternate Member

Robert McIntyre, Vice Chairman

Salvatore Aresco, Alternate Member

Stuart Hanes, Secretary



Robbie Marshall, Regular Member

Kathleen Smith, Regular Member

Attendant Staff

Christine Nelson, Town Planner

Bryan Zielinski, Recording Clerk

III. PUBLIC HEARING

A. “Ingham Hill Road” Petition to Designate as Local Scenic Road
From the intersection with Interstate 95 northerly to the end of the paved portion
Petitioners: Barbara J. Maynard, et al.

Christine Nelson, Town Planner, mentioned to the Commission and the public that this is the first Scenic Road petition brought to the town after the adoption of the Scenic Road Designation Ordinance.  Philip and Patricia Fairbank sent a letter to the Commission regarding their concern with property restrictions along a scenic road.  Ms. Nelson also mentioned that the Board of Selectmen would like to be co-petitioners along with Barbara Maynard and the other petitioners of Ingham Hill Road.

Chairman Gallicchio opened the public hearing and directed members of the public to speak clearly and state his or her name for the record.

Barbara Maynard, Ingham Hill Road


Mrs. Maynard provided a description of the history of Ingham Hill Road from Old Saybrook to Essex.  The Essex portion of the road has already received Scenic Road designation.

Cathy Pfannstiel,  166 Ingham Hill Road


Mrs. Pfannstiel presented a slide show for the Commission and attending public.  The presentation showed pictures of the natural resources, historical resources and scenic qualities.  Stone walls, historic houses, ponds, the Great Cedars Conservation Area and Hardwood Pines and Hemlock trees lie alongside the road.

Patricia Fairbank, 207 Ingham Hill Road


Mrs. Fairbank wanted to know if the Commission received her letter regarding the effect of the scenic road ordinance on their family’s property along the road.  They wish to know whether the scenic road ordinance will affect the future development of their property.  

Belinda Murano, 1 Barley Hill Road


Mrs. Murano stated that Ingham Hill Road should remain as it is, a scenic road.

Mr. Clark, Ingham Hill Road


Mr. Clark was uncertain about the terms of road improvements on a designated scenic road.  Mr. Clark does not want the town to make changes to the road that would alter the scenic quality and appearance.

John Walonski, 179 Ingham Hill Road


Mr. Walonski believes that the scenic road designation will protect and preserve the road as it is now, for the people that live in Old Saybrook in the future.

Robert Lorenz, 170 Ingham Hill Road


The Lorenz family has lived on Ingham Hill Road for approximately 50 years, and would like to see the scenic road designation approved to keep the road from becoming over-developed.

Robert Ritter, 208 Ingham Hill Road


Mr. Ritter is concerned with the safety of the road where there have been accidents.  There are intersections and corners that could use overhead lights to improve the visibility of the road.  Pheasant Hill Lane and Deer Run Road are two intersections that could use an overhead light.

Christine Nelson, Town Planner, received three reports from town staff regarding the scenic road designation.  The Board of Selectmen support the scenic road petition.

MOTION to close the public hearing of “Ingham Hill Road” Petition to Designate as Local Scenic Road.  MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Robert McIntyre.  APPROVED 5-0-0.

The Town Planner reminded the Commission is required to act on the petition within 65 days of the closing of the public hearing.  The Town Clerk needs approval from a majority of property owners.  Sixty-seven (67) percent of the Ingham Hill Road property owners have signed the petition.

MOTION to grant Scenic Road Designation to Ingham Hill Road based on the Scenic Road Ordinance adopted, 7.149-A in the Connecticut General Statutes.  MOVED by Robbie Marshall.  SECONDED by Kathleen Smith.  APPROVED 5-0-0.

IV. NEW BUSINESS

A. Discussion of “215 Elm Street, LLC” (16± acres)
215 Elm Street (Map 38 / Lot 2)
Industrial I District, Coastal Mgmt. Zone, Flood Hazard Zone, Gateway Conservation Zone
Petitioner: 215 Elm Street, LLC
Agent: David M. Royston, Esq.


David Royston, attorney, was present to describe the division of the 215 Elm Street property.  Mr. Royston has presented the Conservation Commission and Old Saybrook Land Trust with the option of acquiring a portion of the property along the tidal wetlands.  The property will need adjustment of the boundary lines between Map 38/ Lot 2 and the adjacent lot, and a conveyance of the rear portion of the lot to the Town or Old Saybrook Land Trust.  The Commission agreed with Mr. Royston that the proposal seems to be excluded from the statutory definition of “subdivision”.  The Commission informed Mr. Royston that they would advise the Town as to its consistency with the Plan of Conservation & Development and the Coastal Management policies when the Board of Selectmen refers it prior to acquisition as a municipal improvement.  The property offered to the Town or Trust will have a right of way provided for pedestrian access.

B. Informal Discussion of “Ferry Landing” (8.1 ac.)
175 Ferry Road (Map 45 / Lot 15)
Residence A District, Coastal Mgmt. Zone, Gateway Conserv. Zone
Petitioner: MDC Corporation

Agent: Cal Caldarella, President, MDC Corporation


Cal Caldarella, MDC Corporation, President, presented preliminary plans for the development of 175 Ferry Road.  The development will include 16 duplex buildings, totaling 32 housing units with three bedrooms, full basements and two car garages on the 8.2 acres of land.  There is approximately one-half acre of wetlands.  The structures will use public water, underground utilities, onsite sewage treatment and disposal of 14,200 gallons per day, and gas heating and cooling.  Plans for the development will need an amendment to the zoning regulations for duplex status, a 25-foot setback from the property line and 30 foot gap between buildings.

On the building site, the center of the property will receive a 3-foot rise in elevation.  Square footage of the buildings will range from 1,800 square feet to 2,400 square feet or turn a duplex into a single-family house occupying the entire unit.  There will be two access points to the development, incorporating the use of grass pavers to provide permeable surfaces.

V. OLD BUSINESS

A. “River’s End” Subdivision – 8 Lots (15.2 ac. total) & Open Space (4.4 ac.)
South of Ragged Rock Road / 500’ East of James Court (Map 53 / Lot 40)
Residence AA-2 District, Coastal Mgmt. Zone, Gateway Conserv. Zone, Flood Hazard Zone
Applicant: D.W.P. Enterprises LLC
Agent: Anthony Hendriks, L.S.

Anthony Hendriks was present to discuss the development plans and reports from the Fire Marshal, consulting Civil Engineer and Town Planner.  To satisfy the objections of the width of the shared driveway, the applicant will pave the road and widen it two feet to accommodate emergency vehicles.  There will be a maintenance agreement written into the deed of the property owners.

The goal of the conservation easement is to keep the River Road frontage from being developed and keep the wetlands on the property intact.  Mr. Hendriks and the applicant are continuing to address the concerns of the town staff.

Dominick Papa, the applicant, addressed the Commission on the intent of the subdivision.  Mr. Papa is attempting the keep most of the property wooded and minimize the impact of the roadway and intrusions on the land.

MOTION to continue discussion of “River’s End” Subdivision to the next regular meeting on February 5, 2003 at 7:30 p.m. Pasbeshauke Pavilion, Saybrook Point.  MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Robert McIntyre.  APPROVED 5-0-0.

B.
“Transportation” & “Water Resources”
2000 Plan of Conservation & Development


The Commission reviewed and discussed possible amendments to the text of the “Transportation” and “Water Resources” sections of the 2000 Plan of Conservation & Development.

VI. NEW BUSINESS

Nothing scheduled.

VII. WORKSHOP

Nothing scheduled.

VIII. REGULAR BUSINESS

A. Reports

B. Correspondence

The Commission reviewed all correspondence received.

C. Minutes

MOTION to approve December 18, 2002 Regular Meeting Minutes.  MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Robert McIntyre.  APPROVED 5-0-0.

IX. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION to adjourn the meeting at 11:44 p.m. until the next regularly scheduled meeting on February 5, 2003 at 7:30 p.m. at Pasbeshauke Pavilion, 155 College Street, Saybrook Point.  MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Robert McIntyre.  APPROVED 5-0-0.

Respectfully submitted,

Bryan Zielinski, Recording Clerk
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